CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY NOVEMBER 15, 2021
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Mayor Young called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Mayor Young, Councilors Barton, Mather, Johannessen, Freeman, and Young. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   Councilor Coleman.
STAFF PRESENT:
 Administrator/Recorder Evans 
STAFF ABSENT:
Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
IV.
CONSENT CALENDAR:
1. Approval of minutes for October 18, 2021.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Young seconded a motion to approve the minutes for October 18, 2021.  Councilors Barton, Young, Mather, Freeman, and Johannessen voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

V.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1.  Change December meeting from December 20 to December 13, 2021.
Traditionally when the Council meeting falls on the week of Christmas, the Council has moved the meeting to a week earlier. During the Christmas week there is a lot of other activities which individuals need to attend. 
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor  Young seconded a motion to change the date of the December Council meeting from December 20th to December 13th.  Mayor Young, Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”. No “nays”. The motion carried.

2.  Declare Councilor Coleman position as vacant

Judy Colman’s Council position does not expire until 12/31/24 but sadly it is obvious that Judy will 
never be able to return to her Council position. Judy has been a Council member for over 10 years 
and was very dedicated to her Council responsibilities. I know that it saddens her to have to 
relinquish her position. The City of Canyonville was fortunate to have her on the Council for so many 
years and she is missed by both staff and Council.  Especially the snacks!



Once Council has declared the position vacant the staff will post notices of the opening around town. 
Hopefully, Council will be able to appoint a new member at the December meeting.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor  Freeman seconded a motion to declare Councilor Judy Coleman’s council position vacant and have staff post notices of the opening.  Mayor Young, Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”. No “nays”. The motion carried.
VI.
REPORTS:


1.    Sheriff’s Office Report.

Last month there were 309 calls for service, 37 of those calls were reports taken, 29 arrests, and 36 traffic stops.   
2.  Administrator’s Report.

 SEWER UPGRADE:  At last the painting at the sewer plant has been completed.  We still have a 
few minor issues to work out with the side hill screen and then we should be able to close the entire 
project out.   

ASSISTANCE FOR LARGE WATER/SEWER USER PROGRAM:  CCA has notified me that they 
are not going to utilize the grant program.  Instead they have put all their buildings on the market.  
This has definitely caused a lot of extra work responding to inquiries because there Realtor did not 
put any information on the listings.  Instead they said all potential owners were to do their own due 
diligence.  That means they all are calling the City to find out zoning, floodplain and riparian 
questions, water, sewer questions.  I sent all the information on each of the 21 pieces of property to 
the realtor, but they won’t give it out. They say it is too complicated for them and not their 
responsibility.  Some of the properties especially the core area have problems with shared water and 
sewer which means they can’t be sold individually unless something is done to separate them.  I 
also asked for information from CCA as to how everything is hooked into each other.  They have no 
idea!  There is also the question of how the buildings sit on the platted lots as to whether they could 
be split out separately.  If the buildings cross the property lines they can’t be sold individually.  We 
have yet to get past that hurdle.  

So far I do believe they have sold at least two properties a small rental at 177 N. Canyon and the 7- 
unit dorm.  The purchaser of the 7-unit dorm wants to convert it to 4 apartments.  However, there is 
a parking issue that will need to be addressed.  He is attempting to get a variance from the Planning 
Commission for the parking.  All the dorms have parking issues because the students didn’t drive so 
no parking was required for them.  The good news is that we won’t lose revenue off the 7- unit dorm 
if it is converted into 4 apartments. 

Hamlin Bridge Repair:  We are still trying to get a handle on exactly what needs to be done.  Dyer 
Partnership our engineers are not well versed in bridge repairs.  Apparently, there are only a few 
engineering firms that handle bridge work.  We are getting an estimate from HBR Engineering to 
handle the bridge repairs. 
 

WATER:  I received a request from ODOT for the City to repair the water valve pots in their portion 
of the road by the casino.  They have identified 5 places where the valve pots will need to be raised 
and the road repaired.  There are also some in the County portion that also need to be repaired. We 
will be meeting with ODOT in the next couple of weeks to see if they can assist us with the project.  
This will not be a cheap project. 
VII.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, December 8, 2021

Council Meeting –Monday December 13, 2021
VIII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

ATTEST:




















Jake Young, Mayor
Janelle Evans, City Administrator/Recorder
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